Minutes of SSCC Faculty Senate

December 3, 2008

Draft

Members Present: Mike Hickey (Senate Co-President), Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Heidi Lyman (Senate Secretary) , Jian Zou (Grievance Chair), Van Bobbitt (Horticulture), Jeanne Horan (Part-time Rep), Rick Downs (Academic Programs),  Don Howard (Counseling), Suzanne Quillian (Academic Programs), Patience Browne (Academic Programs), Sandy Newman (General Studies/ESL),  Jane Harness(General Studies/ABE/GED), Eric Gimnes (Basic & Transitional Studies)
Guests:  Paul Mason, Annette Stofer, Yilin Sun, Olga Shatunova
Members Absent: Tom Mayburry (BAS Hospitality Management), Ed Stegall (Air Transportation), Gila Burton-Curl (work Force), Randy Nelson (FACTC), Esther Sunde (Library), Doug Clapper (Ground Transportation),  Jason Cromwell (Duwamish Apprenticeship Programs), Ryan Dorman(Academic Programs), Asha Esterberg-Tran (Academic Programs),  Martin Sauer (Academic Programs), Christopher Harris (Culinary Arts), Sindy Jo (Nursing), Jennifer Evans (Tech ED/Business)   
Meeting convened at 2:00 pm, chaired by Mike Hickey

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

November minutes were discussed, edited, and approved with edits.

UNIT REPORTS
BTS:
There are two new ESL tenure track teaching positions open.  Mary Horn has left to pursue her dream of teaching.
Academic Programs:
 Biology, psychology and nutrition full-time interviews are complete. College council suggested to put alternate methods of purchasing text books or renting text books on course syllabus.

Tech ED/Business:

Jeanne Horan said two positions are open.  They are in the process of getting the hiring committees together.

Horticulture:

Van Bobbit said they having more incidents of vandalism.  Illegal activities are also occurring in the arboretum, like drugs and alcohol.  Campus security seldom gets down there due to cutbacks in their forces.  The part-time student workers are beginning to feel uncomfortable being there.
Union:

Annette announced there would be a part- time faculty meeting on Friday, Dec. 5th prior to the All Faculty meeting. 
OLD BUSINESS

Presidential Search Committee:

Joe Garcia noted that for the interim presidential search committee they met four qualified people.  They forwarded their names onto the Vice-president and President.  The interim position will last six to nine months.  There will be a national search for the permanent position.  Faculty interested on serving on the presidential search committee need to submit a paragraph as to why they want to be on this committee to faculty senate.
Prof/Tech Workload:

A meeting was held with Reggie Denault, Chef Harris, Lynne Dodson, and Mike Hickey concerning workload.  They went through the contract and discussed contact hours.  Reggie and other instructors are doing a lot of work on their own time.  Lynne will get the word out on what the required teaching and contact hours are so it is clear to all involved.
Funding Proposal for Fitness & Wellness Center:

Mike Hickey wrote a letter and hopes to present it to Dr. Wakefield tomorrow.

Tenure Handbook Committee:
Lynne Dodson, Jean Hernandez, Laura Kingston, Kim Alexander, Mike Hickey, and Ben Taves met and discussed the tenure process.  They addressed areas that needed more clarification and how to address them.

Grievances:
Currently we have a level-two grievance, and Chancellor Mitchell as well as the local union’s Executive Board are involved.  The union lawyer will have to decide whether the union has a good shot at winning this one if it goes to arbitration.  The outcome is still unknown at this time.
Funding of Correctional Education  (Joe Garcia):
Allen Stowers, political action chair, is involved in this.  Budget crisis will make it even harder to get the money now that is needed to pay teachers.
NEW BUSINESS

BIRT (Bias Incident Response Team:
Incidents involving race/sexuality/beliefs/hate are happening on this campus.  The committee on Diversity is documenting the incidents and educating people on campus regarding what is going on.  They are working on the campus climate.  SSCC has a history of this sort of slander.  For example, an LGBT and OBAMA poster were slashed.  These incidents need to be reported to Mark Mitsui and James Lewis.  These are No Name offenders; they are not reportable crimes unless you have a name.  
VPI Dr. Jean Hernandez (budget):

Throughout the budget process, Jean Hernandez asked Jo Anderson to be involved, because she felt College Council needed to be part of it.  The goal at SSCC is to protect positions.  If we do have to cut by 20%, that means cut FTE’s and no guarantee on positions.  This would mean $4.4 million to be cut.  We need to tighten summer school and possibly only have one building open for classes instead of three.  Keep BTS and technical programs going through the summer.  We need to look at big picture ideas and look at the numbers.  The next two months there will be lots of discussion on what is going to happen.  This year, $1 million will be cut.  Currently we are not filling a technical position in Malcolm’s area.  The director of IT position is also not being filled in the foreseeable future. This way we are less likely to have to let people go.  We need to think about what we need to run summer quarter to keep fall, winter, and spring at their set capacity.  The goal is to not go over FTE’s and over-produce summer and fall causing problems for winter and spring.  The Governor’s budget will be revealed Dec. 17th.  Joe Garcia said this state has a mandate to produce a work force for this state.  Jean mentioned that the 7% tuition increase is still on the table.  Watch our high demand FTE’s from tech programs, for example, 10,000$ per FTE for welders.  Sabbaticals cost $18,000 per quarter per instructor.  Possibly, put these on hold so others can keep their PT positions.  Tenure track positions even with cutbacks will not lose jobs.  There will be retirement incentives for FT now.  We are looking for four to six people to retire.  Do not refill the positions right away to save money.  Anybody is welcome to come to the budget meetings and give input.  We are looking to reduce not to cut.  SSCC has been proactive with this budget crisis by not refilling positions.  Olga Shatunova suggested teaching more math lab and on-line classes and increase the enrollment caps in them as these classes are, according to Olga, highly successful.  Jean mentioned she felt a balanced curriculum is important.  Jean mentioned maybe increasing class sizes by one or two students would help.  Dr. Wakefield has asked all administrators to take a two-week time off without pay to help with the cutbacks.
Jo Anderson discussed the responses to the 2007 climate survey.  The things we need to work on are: relations with the district, opportunities for cross-campus collaboration, social gatherings to increase communication, increase support staff (note this will not happen immediately with the budget crunch).  Jo is having meetings and discussions with the campus community to come up with suggestions to make these improvements.
Get-Well gift for Carol Martin:

Carol Martin is ill and needs all of our support.  We would like to send her a get well card and gift.  All present highly supported this action.  Carol is very well thought of throughout the campus community.  Many people know her for her work on the “Ask Me Campaign”, President’s Day, and commencement ceremonies. Basically she is involved with students the moment they step foot on this campus until the day they graduate! 
All Faculty Meeting on December 5th: 
Make sure to attend!

Meetings for Winter Quarter, 2009:  Thursday, Jan. 15th; Thursday, Feb. 12th; Wednesday, March 11th
Committee for Higher Education:

Union leadership will meet with Deb Wallace, chair on committee for higher education, as she will be a big player for us throughout the year. 

Meeting adjourned at 4:00pm 

Minutes submitted by Heidi Lyman

The Faculty Senate at South Seattle Community College is an action-oriented body. It gives voice and focus to the broad scope of faculty concerns, ideas, and needs that relate to the education and training of our students and to the working relationships within the campus community. The Senate reflects a dynamic, professional spirit; and it promotes respect and the free exchange of ideas and information.
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